EDITORIAL                                    No. 85        November & December 2009
If you, or anyone you know, have recently had a coloured wheelie bin stolen or removed from your property or allotment – and would like it back – please ring me on 01884 34111.
ROYAL BRITISH LEGION

Poppies are available until the 10th November from shops, garages and other retail outlets in Willand. The Remembrance Service on 8th November at St. Mary’s commences at the War Memorial at 10.45am. 

Last year’s appeal raised a total of £1,232.52p just from Willand residents. All the money raised from the Poppy Appeal goes to help ex-Service Personnel and their dependant families.

Our Branch in Willand is desperately seeking more members. If we are unable to recruit any, it is probable the Branch will have to close, after 60 years. Anyone can join the Royal British Legion, whether or not they have a connection with the Armed Forces.                              Mary O’Neil – Hon sec. 
LETTER TO THE ED.

Dear Brian.  On Tuesday 22nd September, I was privileged to have been able to attend an extra special Willand Primary School assembly. The occasion was to welcome to the school Lord Sebastian Coe who had chosen to visit Willand School to award them the Olympics 2012 special GET SET Plaque. Lord Coe announced to the whole school that this award had only been given to two schools in the whole of the world!

 

As I sat in the audience, along with other parents and school Governors, I looked around the School Hall and could see in all of the little faces not only great excitement at having such an important guest, but also a proud glow realising perhaps that all their hard work and efforts had been recognised. But the credit really does have to go to all the teachers and staff at Willand Primary School.  The staff have worked so hard behind the scenes to make Willand Primary aware and on target for the 2012 Olympics. Lord Coe enthusiastically congratulated the School on their ability to do things "differently" which he liked and obviously made Willand stand out.

 

So, as a parent with a young son in reception I feel not only proud, privileged and excited to have my little boy attending such an innovative school, but also energised to offer my help and support for the years to come as it is clear this super school are doing this already for our children - and this needs to be recognised, supported and thanked!               A really happy parent!  Willand
 

Don’t leap in feet first – let your toe lead the way.
WILLAND PRIMARY SCHOOL
Since writing for the last summer publication, a lot has been happening at Willand School! On the 10th of July we took part in Green Britain Day, a day to help make the planet a greener place. Each child wrote down on a green footprint to say what they were going to do to help make the world a greener place.

Over the summer holidays something very exciting began to happen. Willand School got three new classrooms appearing on the school site. We are hoping the block will make a huge difference, as we will have three extra classrooms which will be used by the Year 3 & 4 children. The school already has ten classrooms and soon we will have thirteen which will be a great advantage for the school and its future. Everyone in the school appreciates the hard work that the builders are doing day and night to get it finished. By early next year we will have a new block for the school council representatives to open which we are sure they will find an honour. This will be the new beginning that we have been hoping for, and we hope our future is a bright one.

On the 22nd September 2006, Willand Primary School started celebrating World Peace Day. We still celebrate this occasion today, this year it fell on 18th September.  This is a day that we all forget about our problems and work hard to get along with each other. We think of all those who fought for England. We wish every single day could be like this so we all live happy lives with no falling out. This would make our world a happier world and a brighter place. 

On the same day at 11:30am, Willand School were lucky enough to watch the Tour of Britain pass through Silver Street. Every pupil and all members of staff were given a Devon flag to wave as the cyclists rode past. KS1 watched the cyclists from the school grounds while KS2 spread out across the pavement and, with the Spearing’s permission, on the garage forecourt next door. 

Although this event takes place every year, this was the first time that it has passed right by the school and we were very lucky to have this opportunity. The bikes that the cyclists rode cost up to £10,000!  As well as the bicycles, all of the pupils and staff were amazed at how many motorbikes there were.  Altogether there were about 20 motorbikes, an ambulance, about 6 cars which carried replacement bikes and cars that had TOUR OF BRITAIN written on the side of them. We hope we will be able to see this spectacular event again.

Then we were very lucky to have Lord Sebastian Coe visit us on Tuesday 22nd September. It was a great opportunity to learn about the Olympics and to realise the key things about it. The School council chairperson and vice-chair  collected the plaque for the school to show we are part of the 2012 Get Set Programme. Lord Coe said that he was colour blind because the colours were not as vivid as his colleagues had said! Lord Coe also gave us an invitation to the Olympic Stadium! He joined the School Council members on a tour around the school, meeting other school pupils and here are some of the things that went on during the day. 
           

When Lord Coe came on his visit he joined in with ‘wake and shake’. He was accompanied by all of KS2 plus lots of the staff and parents who have got some good dance moves when they want to!

Lord Coe was very impressed with the school and we were in the newspapers. We feel very honoured to be on the EDF and 2012 websites. Lord Coe was a true role model for all of us as he has inspired us to keep persevering with our talents. We are all ready and very excited about the 2012 Olympics and we will be watching out for him at the opening ceremony.

Last Friday was Jeans for Genes Day; it is a day where we wear jeans to raise money for children with disabilities.  Every year the school takes part; even the teachers! We all bring in one pound or more and this year we managed to raise a whopping £205.15!!! We all wonder how much we will raise next year, hopefully more!

By the time you read this the School will have held its annual Harvest Festival.  The Festival is an annual celebration of our Harvest which we feel does not get enough appreciation.  By the time you read this we will have had our harvest and enjoyed the festival.  So on behalf of the whole school we would like to say we hope all of you had a Happy Harvest.
This year the Christmas Fair is to be held on the 27th November. There will be games; food and drink, prizes, gifts, raffles and most importantly…FATHER CHRISTMAS!!!  It starts at 6:00pm. Everyone is welcome so we look forward to seeing you there.

As we all know the Key Stage One plays in the past have been tremendous! So why don’t you come and see this years outstanding play. The dress rehearsal will take place on the 9th of December when senior citizens can come for free, but if you think it is so brilliant, and you want to come again on the 10th, we are afraid that you will have to pay! The tickets will be around £2.00 and available from the school office.  Drinks and refreshments will be available during the interval thanks to the PTFA. Everyone is welcome so please come along.  Thank you and Merry Christmas from the whole School!

Katie, Katie, Emily, India,  Rhianna, Niamh, Lauren, Lilly, Jack, Anthony
PUZZLE. What can you add to a bucket of water to make it weigh less?  Answer on the Willand Diary page.
WILLAND HISTORY GROUP
Once again the time of year has come around for our annual Willand History Exhibition, on Saturday 28 November 2009.  This year, it will be held again in the Club Room of the Village Hall, from 10 am to 12 noon.  And, once again, this is in conjunction with Willand Methodist Church, who will simultaneously be holding their Coffee Morning in the main hall, so there will be refreshments on hand for everyone who comes along!  
The main theme of this year’s exhibition will be Willand Parish Boundary and our own ‘Beating of the Bounds’ that we did this summer.  The display will follow the course of the boundary through old maps and photos and present the history of some of places found along the boundary. We will also be showing many of the photos that we took when we Beat the Bounds, so if you want to see Willand as you have never seen it before, come and have a look. 
There will also be a display of our Graveyard Project (recording gravestone memorials), which was completed this year, showing what a valuable resource this is for family history research. It will also consider the histories of some of the people buried in Willand churchyard, from Henry Olande, who has the oldest gravestone (1586), as well old Willand families and other interesting characters laid to rest there. Of course, there will be plenty more to see, including new items in the Archive (we now have complete census data for Willand from every ten year census from 1841 to 1901), a set of Mother’s Union registers and minute books (1930s-1950s) from the Church Archive, photos and documents relating to the Willand Women’s Institute, new Willand Rovers team photos, and much more.  
There will also be information on how you can become involved with the History Group, either as a full member or as a ‘Friend of Willand History Group’, and copies of our quarterly newsletter, Willand History News will be on sale.  Everyone’s welcome, whether you are new to the village or you have lived here all your life, we look forward to seeing you on November the 28th! 

We are still looking for documentary and photographic evidence relating to every aspect of Willand’s past.  If you have anything of interest please get in touch, or we would be more than happy if you wanted to bring items along to the exhibition.  For example, you might have photos, articles or something relating to Willand’s Women’s Institute, or more recently CAMEO, which we have very little material on.  Another area in which we are also looking for material on is Tiverton Junction (photos, press articles, documents, etc., right up to the present day) – but not only the railway station, also anything to do with the families, people, events and buildings in and around Station Road, Park Street, Park Farm, Tiverton Junction Market, Duchess of Devonshire Dairy, Lloyd Maunder, the Railway Hotel and Assembly Room, etc., etc..  It might be something you were thinking of throwing away, but we would be only too pleased to accept items into the Willand Archive to be preserved for future generations.  If not, you might just want to bring things to show us, or if you are agreeable we can take them away to be copied for the Archive and then returned undamaged to their owner.       James Morrison (01884 250057)

If you’re no good at geometry, try a different angle.
ANOTHER LETTER TO THE ED.
Dear Mr. Holmes. I am currently studying English language at Richard Huish College. Part of the course is made up by a piece of coursework through an investigation. For my investigation, I have chosen to look at the patterns of house names in Willand. It would greatly help me in my investigation if I knew the origin of the house names in Willand Old Village which makes up part of my data for my investigation. If you could publish the following in your magazine, I’d be most grateful:  

     Can you please tell me what your house name means or how it came about? I’m investigating the language of house names in Willand, and would love to hear from you by email or ‘phone. All information is treated anonymously. Please could you tell me your information by November 7th? Thank you.
My email address is 2008harveyj@student.richuish.ac.uk or my telephone number is 07784 569 629.                               Yours faithfully,  Joseph Harvey
When a man opens a car door for his wife, 

one of them must be new.

CULM VALLEY METHODISTS

We hope everyone enjoyed the Village Harvest Songs of Praise – many people have said they had a good time, so many said it was so good that we will have to do it again next year, with more harvest type hymns and even more cake.

Carols in the Village hall 6th December 6pm followed by mince pies – you don't have to wait for next year to sing and get together. The churches will be putting on the Village Carols and inviting groups form Willand to choose carols and take part by doing the readings.  If your group is not contacted please get in touch and tell us your favourite carol, we will try to fit it in.

Christmas Sale and Coffee Morning 28th November 10am start, lots to buy, raffles. At the same time the History group will have an exhibition in the room next to the hall.                                                                                  Paul Booth.
Don’t give up childhood just because you’re an adult.
CULLOMPTON SCOUTS - SPACES AVAILABLE

If anyone aged over ten and a half years old would like to enrol into the Cullompton First Scouts Group, there are still a few spaces left.  Please contact Sarah / Akela on 01884 35767.  Some of the existing members from Willand are looking forward to seeing some more familiar faces. 
A man only wears a tie when he’s feeling serious.
ALLOCATIONS AND INFRASTRUCTURE DEVELOPMENT PLAN 
Mid Devon Council published its “Proposed Submission” Development Plan Document on 6th October 2009.  This builds on the previous consultations in 2007 and 2008. It contains proposals for development and infrastructure. The document, sustainability appraisal and consultation statement will be online at www.middevon.gov.uk from 6th October.  They will also be available to view in Council Offices and Libraries. The Development Plan Document is for sale at £5 plus £2.50 postage and packing.  

Comments must either be in writing to the address above, or by email to dpd@middevon.gov.uk . They must be received on or before 17th November 2009. A Planning Inspector will consider them and decide whether the Document is sound. A form is provided on the website for making representations, and we recommend you read the accompanying notes. If you submit bound documents with your comments, please send 3 copies so we can pass them to the Inspector and other relevant bodies.

The Council is running exhibitions on the document between 11am – 7pm in the following places: The Walronds, Cullompton – 3rd November & Phoenix House, Tiverton – 4th November (other dates/locations were available during October. Ed). If you have questions, please contact Forward Planning on 01884 234344.

To be notified of the submission of the DPD, the publication of the Inspector’s report and/or the adoption of the Plan please advise us in a request accompanying your representation. 

                                              Simon Thornley, Mid Devon Forward Planning
Failing to prepare is preparing to fail…………

WILLAND VILLAGE HALL
We are still waiting for quotes to be finalised for starting the tarmacing of the car park, which is going to be a very expensive project. Any help towards this would be much appreciated, particularly by those who use it on a regular basis. We are also buying a new notice board to go at the entrance of the car park.

To help raise funds towards these projects, we are having our Christmas Bingo on Tuesday, 24th November at 7.30. We hope you will support it. Mary Isaac is also holding a special Christmas Whist Drive on the Sunday afternoon of 13th December, so please go along if you enjoy an afternoon of cards.

We still have a couple of vacancies for trustees for the Village Hall Committee, so please contact Tony Wills on 34782 or me on 33828 if you might be interested in helping to keep the Village Hall running as an independent charity.                                 Carol Allan, Village Hall Treasurer
Watching poor TV is a waste of good eyesight.
BRADNINCH CHRISTMAS FOOD AND CRAFT FAIR
Bradninch Food & Craft Fair will be on Sunday 15th November at Bradninch Guildhall. Open from 10am -4pm, the fair will have over forty local craftsmen and food producers offering a wide range of delightful and delicious goods.

Come and do your Christmas gift and food shopping under one roof!  Browse through the craft stalls and pick up that perfect present. Stock up on gorgeous food and relax over coffee and cake or a delicious home cooked lunch with a free glass of wine. FREE ENTRY!!  For further details contact Jenny on 01392 881245, or e-mail jenny@littlemorland.mail1.co.uk

WILLAND GARDEN CLUB
At our September meeting, we had an excellent talk about the Swannery at Abbotsbury, where we heard about the breeding cycle of the swans and how the population is monitored and kept healthy. Apart from swans, there are many other species of waterfowl there and a nature reserve. 
Our coffee morning on 3rd October was not too well attended, but made a decent profit, which will go towards our Flower Show on 14th August 2010. We have decided to give the Show one last try. If it is not successful in 2010, we will regrettably have to cancel any further shows. Schedules will be available around April time. Later in October, our speaker is from Veitch nurseries and in November we will be hearing about growing Christmas trees. Our December meeting is the AGM, where we enjoy some wine and mince pies after a very short business meeting.

For further details about the Garden Club and Show, please, email me at candrall an@talktalk.net or phone me on 01884 33828. If you would like me to call you back, just leave a message on my answer-phone. 
                                                                Carol Allan, Garden Club Secretary

CHANGES IN YOUR PARISH COUNCIL
The full Willand Parish Council meets eleven times a year on the second Thursday of each month (other than August) and brings all the Councillors together to discuss matters that affect the village. 

Being a Councillor is a responsibility that requires time and commitment, but it also brings rewards such as seeing the recent completion of the Willand Youth Club extension. Modern life is such that people have a variety of draws on their time and so it is inevitable that as individual circumstances change, so does the form of the Parish Council.

Recent months has seen the resignations of Eddie Dennis and Sheila Eschle. Eddie Dennis returned to the Parish Council for a period following his time representing us as our District Councillor. Eddie’s contribution over the years has been steadfast and we would like to take this opportunity to thank him for his dedication to both roles.  Sheila Eschle’s passion to improve the environment around Willand will have a lasting effect that will carry forward for some time to come.

Two other Councillors, Roger Perrett and Gordon Davis have indicated that they will step down in the next few months having served the village for many years.  As a result of these changes, Ray Ursell has been elected as Chairman of the Parish Council. Ray replaces Roger who has been on the Council for 6½ years, latterly as Chairman.  Roger is remaining as a Councillor until the end of the year to help with a smooth transition. Gordon Davis plans to leave the Council in spring 2010, having served for 5½ years in various roles, including Parish Council Chairman.  He is currently our Vice Chairman and will provide valuable support over the coming months as we enter the annual financial planning cycle.

As with all Councils and Committees, it is important to introduce ‘new blood’ to sharpen ideas and new impetus to old projects. To this end, we have recently co-opted Alan Bartlett as a Parish Councillor.  We welcome Alan to the Council and look forward to working with him.

Finally, our Parish Clerk, Trish Harrogate will leave us shortly.  Trish has provided dedicated support over her 2 years in the role.  We have advertised the position and are currently choosing a new Parish Clerk from over 20 applications.  We plan to make an appointment before the end of the month and hopefully the announcement will be in this magazine as an insert.

We thank all those who have served on the Council over many years and wish them well in the future. Change is continuous.  There are indications that Parish Councils will be required to take on wider responsibilities and we are currently making sure that we operate as efficiently as possible. One example of this is the Public Questions item on the meeting agenda.

The Parish Council has changed the order of its monthly Full Council meetings and brought Public Questions to the front of the meeting. It is hoped that this change will encourage the residents of Willand to come along to these meetings to share their concerns and ideas with the Council. It is only by letting us know what you think that we can respond and try to help! 

Council meetings must adhere to the publicised agenda and it is hoped that by bring Public Questions to the beginning of the meeting, we can alleviate the annoyance of waiting through a whole meeting to have your say, only to find that we have to get back to you at a later time. If you would like to comment on a matter arising during the meeting’s agenda, then Public Questions allows the Council to note your comments and might well feel the need to further explore your views during the meeting. It is also hoped that residents will feel they can pop along, have their say and easily leave without sitting to the end of the meeting, as was the case before. 

Of course, we are always very happy to have members of the community join us for our meetings! You might also like to consider becoming a Parish Councillor! If you feel you have time to offer, a will and the energy to improve and protect our community then you should consider applying to the Parish Council, even if there isn’t a vacancy at the time. We will keep your application on file and keep you informed of the Council’s business. You may feel you can contribute in other ways, so please keep an eye open for our coming projects which you may wish to contribute to.   Ray Ursell, Chairman

Know something about everything and 

everything about something..

WILLAND YOUTH CLUB. 

Many thanks to everyone who managed to attend our official open day. It was lovely to see so many people there - the committee and young people hope you all liked seeing the new facilities. It has made a huge difference to the club with it becoming ever more popular. With the increase in young people, we could really do with some more volunteers to help with the running of the club. The club is run solely by volunteers and with Devon County Council’s support, we do employ a youth worker for two evenings. We would really like to maximise the space we have. So if you think you could spare some time, please let us know - we would love to get more people involved! We are open three nights a week with regular discos. 
On Saturday 21st November we are going to be holding a Film Matinee from 2.00 p.m. to 4.00 p.m. We will be showing a PG film which is open to all ages of the club. Entry will be £1 towards popcorn & hotdogs - more details will be put up in the club nearer the time.
We will be holding our Christmas Parties the week commencing 14th December, when the youth club session is free to children who come to club regularly. All we ask is they bring an item of food. A list will be put up in club nearer the time so that you can choose an item we suggest, or add any ideas of your own. 
We are still holding our bingo’s in the village hall on the last Saturday of the month. Thank you to everyone who supports these. Our Christmas Bingo will be on Saturday 28th November. We don’t have a bingo in December and they will resume on Saturday 30th Jan 2010.      Many Thanks          Frances Wilcox
If it’s on your mind, get it off your chest.

CAMEO
As usual, we have had a busy couple of months. We were sorry to say ‘cheerio’ to Maya, who has left the village and gone to live with her daughter. We were delighted to welcome back Jo, after her long illness and we hope she continues to make a good recovery.
The September meeting was spectacular. Mr & Mrs Ivan Godfrey showed us their slides and spoke about Iceland – ‘Land of Fire and Ice’. We saw hot thermal springs and snow covered mountains. Their guide had walked through the snow with only sandals on his feet. A wonderful evening.

In October, Mrs. Pat Perryman came along and talked to us about the history of Honiton lace, which has been made there for centuries. Children as young as five worked all day making lace, no schooling of course and when the Education Act came into being, they were given special dispensation and were allowed to go to school for half a day, the rest of the day at home lace-making. This was the main income of these families and, instead of money, they were paid in food (and we are told they were ‘the good old days’!). Mrs Perryman has been all over the world demonstrating the art of lace-making and brought along some exquisite specimens for us to see. She was commissioned by the then Speaker of the House of Commons, Sir Bernard Wetherill, to make a new set of collar and cuffs, and these have been worn by every Speaker since. 
The walking group have been very active, the weather being grand this autumn. Killerton to Columb St. John was very enjoyable, as was the tea in the Orchard Tea Rooms. A very tough walk in the Quantock Hills, along the Ridgeway to Dead Women’s Ditch and an Iron Age Hill. A gentle walk along the canal ended at the Tea Room at Halberton Farm Shop. Haytor was their next expedition and on to Buckland, it was hillier than they remembered!!
We had an outing to Kia Ora, Cullompton, with the National Garden Scheme. That wretched goose we remembered from our last visit was still in residence in the tea garden but as we’d met up with him before, we kept our feet and hands out of pecking-reach. Our lovely cream tea made up for the aggro! A skittle evening at The Barge was great fun and several members are going to The Northcott Theatre to see Shakespeare’s ‘A Winter’s Tale’ and another group are going to see ‘Snow White’ at the Bristol Hippodrome.

We are holding our big Coffee Morning at the Village Hall at 10.15am on 14th November and we have been working hard preparing for this. We hope to see you all there – we always get brilliant support from you all. This year our charity is for Diabetic Research – a subject that is always in the news these days. Oh, and our Christmas Dinner will be on the 15th December at The Tiverton Hotel.                                                                          Betty Penberthy

Torches are there to be handed on.

YOGA & DOG TRAINING
Now there’s a thought! Seriously, two people have contacted me to ask if I can mention their sessions in Willand, which are being held for the next few months. Those who may be interested in a new Yoga class, held on Wednesday mornings at the Willand Youth Centre, should contact Lea-Ann on 01392 860465, mobile 07966302810 or lafurphy@tiscali.co.uk
If you (and your dog!) would like to learn a series of obedience tips and methods, Liz has restarted her Dog Training sessions on Monday evenings at the Village Hall, but only until March ’10. Her contact details are mobile ‘phone, 07977 128514.

Check your bonfire for homeless hedgehogs.

ENERGY SAVINGS FOR ALMOST 9,000 STREET LIGHTS.

A new street lighting policy to cut carbon and save money is being introduced across Devon, with plans to reduce the energy use of almost 9,000 street lights over the next six months.  Devon County Council is currently responsible for nearly 75,000 street lights, costing £2.2million in electricity and producing nearly 20,000 tonnes of CO2 every year.
The conversion of lighting from all-night to part-night operations will be carried out over a five year programme across the county and will initially be included as part of planned maintenance and upgrading of lights to keep costs to a minimum. The County Council is also working with Devon and Cornwall Police on the programme to ensure that considerations of crime, disorder and road safety in residential areas are taken into account during the decision-making process. For more information visit: www.devon.gov.uk/streetlighting or call 0845 155 1004.                                                            D.C.C. ‘In Touch’

It’s no good hearing both sides if you don’t 

understand the argument.
“SHOW A LEG”

“Wakey, wakey, rise and shine, show a leg.” This was more or less the morning call to seamen to turn out, lash up and stow their hammocks. ‘Show a leg’ had a particular significance.

It was not unusual for the sailors’ wives and even their sweethearts to live on board whilst the ship was in harbour. They slept on the Gun or Mess deck with their menfolk. For example, in the orders issued by Captain K.G.Keats of H.M.S. Superb in 1803, the following paragraphs appear:
   “10th  In Port, women will be permitted to come on board, but this indulgence is to be granted (as indeed are all others) in proportion to the merits of the men who require them and upon their being accountable for the Conduct of the Women with them.”

   “11th  The commanding Officer in Port will therefore permit such Men to have Women on board as he may choose and he will direct the Master-at-Arms to keep a list agreeable to the following form, which he will carry to the Commanding Officer every morning for his inspection.”

The form was headed “Women’s Names, With Whom, Married or Single, When Rec’d on Board, Conduct.”  The Ladies, however, were not expected to turn out when the Hands were called. Consequently, all men and women were ordered to “show a leg” to ensure no male malingerer remained cosily in his hammock.                                         National Maritime Museum, Greenwich
All clearing up begins by making a mess.

CULM VALLEY MODEL RAILWAY CLUB 

Well, by the time you read this, the first ever Model Railway Exhibition in Willand will have been and gone. Yes, from 10am until 4.30pm on Saturday October 24th at the Village Hall visitors will have been able to enjoy viewing 11 top quality model railway layouts.  We hope that plenty of bargains will have been snapped up from our 2 local traders and that everyone will have enjoyed the food laid on by our long suffering wives, girlfriends and mothers.

 

We are hoping that there will have been a good turnout, as we have had enquiries from potential visitors from all over the country, even as far away as Portugal!  Let’s hope that this show has put Willand on the model exhibition map and that this could become an annual event. We will give a full report of how the show went in the next issue of  the Magazine
For further information about the Club, visit our webpage www.cvmrc.co.uk or phone Peter Fosberry on 01884 821811
ARE YOU PUTTING YOUR GARDEN TO BED FOR THE WINTER?  
Bring your garden waste to us.  Composting is environmentally friendly. Please don’t burn your garden waste, bring it to the Willand Community Composting scheme, in Jaycroft off Willand Moor Road. 

The scheme works by turning our green waste into compost, providing a great material for our gardens and reducing the amount of waste going to landfill.  Money raised by the ‘sales’ of compost is ploughed back into the local community. Year on year we are producing more and more compost and in 2008 produced 50 tonnes.  This was tremendous, so well done and thank you everyone, for bringing garden waste to us and ‘buying’ the compost.

Q. What sort of waste does the facility accept?

A. You can bring grass cuttings, clippings and prunings from hedges, shrubs, soft plants and very small branches (less than 2" diameter).  

Q. What happens to the waste on site?

A. The waste is segregated, then shredded, composted, sieved and finally bagged. The whole process takes about 6 months.

Q. You mentioned sieving the waste, how does that work?

A. The sieving process takes at least six volunteers.  A cylindrical metal sieve is turned by hand, and other volunteers shovel the waste into it.  Fine materials fall through the sieve and onto the ground where more volunteers shovel it into 25 kilo bags.  And ‘hey presto’ – sieved compost!

Q. How often do you sieve waste on site?

A. About six times a year.

Q. So what happens when inappropriate wastes like bricks and stones are brought into the site?

A. They can cause havoc and cost the project a lot of money.  Bricks and stones damage the hammers on the shredder (each hammer costs £10), and can seriously delay the whole process.  

The scheme is run by a happy band of volunteers and we are always looking for extra pairs of hands. Would you like to get involved, by offering as little as two hours a month either on week days or Sundays from 10am  to 12 noon? If so,  please call Tony Mander on (01884) 821174. For more information why not visit our brand new website at www.willandcompost.co.uk
                                                                                   Kevan Davies (Secretary)
Open the windows. Good fresh air keeps for ages.

OVER 60’s CLUB

2009 seems to have been another very good year for the Club. We now have 65 members and every meeting is very well attended. Our October meeting was our Harvest Thanksgiving Festival, which was conducted by Rev. Anna. The hymn singing went very well and we had three full trestles of vegetables, flowers and fruit. Mr Meares  made an excellent job of conducting the auction and we were able to send a very good donation to ‘Operation Braveheart’, to help in the rehabilitation of our wounded troops. 

In November, we will be welcoming the children from Willand School once again, who usually entertain us with a few rousing songs – perhaps from ‘Oliver’! On Saturday 21st, we will be holding our Christmas Coffee Morning – this year we will be having more stalls than usual.
Our outings this year have been a real success and on Monday November 23rd, we will be having the last outing for 2009 –  we are going to Dorchester, leaving the Village hall at 9.00am. The draw of visiting Dorchester was to see the new ‘Wellworths’, which is being run and managed by the ex-Woolworths staff. Please get in touch if you are interested in going as there are usually a few spare seats.

The venue for our Christmas Lunch on Monday, 14th December will be the ‘Red House’, near Exeter. This will be followed by a trip to Exmouth, which I’m sure will be enjoyed by everybody.  All dates and times are given in the Diary page and my telephone number on the inside of the front cover.

                                                                                              Margaret Atherton
The secret of how to be good at something isn’t a secret.

SEASONAL FLU JAB
Public health officials at NHS Devon have reminded at-risk groups not to forget to have a free seasonal flu vaccination at their GP surgery. But they stressed that the seasonal flu jab will not protect people against the common cold, other winter viruses or swine flu.

People who are over 65, live in a residential or nursing home, or have a chronic illness such as diabetes, heart disease or other long-term condition, could be at risk of serious illnesses, such as bronchitis and pneumonia, if they catch seasonal flu. Carers are also eligible for the seasonal flu jab so that they stay healthy to continue to help those they look after.

With the winter season approaching we urge eligible individuals to take up this important vaccine. For more information please contact Paul Hopkins on 01392 267 647 or 0797 133 0491.
The best make-up you can wear is a smile.
POLICE VOLUNTEERS
Your local police team are looking for willing “police volunteers” to become involved in a local community speed watch initiative.  The volunteers will be trained in the use of a specialist speed gun and will be able to conduct speed checks in parts of the village where speeding is a problem.  They will feed their results back to local officers and offending drivers will be sent warning letters in the first instance.  Anyone interested in finding out more should contact either PCSO Jonathan Sims or PC Katie Rich at Cullompton Police Station.  You can call up on 08452 777 444 and leave a message and one of us will get back to you.  Please be aware that anyone applying to be a police volunteer will be subject to specific police checks when they apply.  

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH

Are you interested in setting up a Neighbourhood Watch Scheme on the road you live?  NHW is the largest voluntary organisation in the UK.  Over a quarter of homes across the country are members and they work with each other and the police to reduce crime and increase community safety. The benefits to setting up a Neighbourhood watch scheme include reducing opportunities for criminals and making your homes and the community you live in that bit safer.  NHW schemes also help to improve the social atmosphere and community spirit by bringing everyone together in a shared goal. Setting up a scheme is easy and if you want to know more then please contact your local police officers, PCSO Jonathan SIMS or PC Katie RICH on the number above.

COMMUNITY MESSAGING

Community messaging involves sending information messages out to members of the community via phone or e-mail.  The message you receive may be an appeal about a particular crime in your area or the message may pass on information to help protect you from crime. More recently community messaging is also used by your local police team to feed back information about the work they have been doing in your local area.  If you would like to sign up to Community Messaging, to start receiving these types of messages, then you will need to fill in a simple form which you can obtain from one of your local officers named above.                                               P.C. Katie Rich

If you turn a blind eye, you won’t see where you are going.

CHIEF EXECUTIVES’ REPLIES TO ARTICLE IN SEPT/OCT MAG
Dear Mr Holmes. Thank you for sending a copy of your excellent and informative magazine, which the Chief Executive, Phil Norrey, has forwarded to me. I know from your County Councillor, Ray Radford, how much your magazine is valued by the people of Willand. Devon is fortunate to have such a network of vibrant community magazines and newsletters, which help bring communities together and provide an important platform for local opinion.
I read the article about Peter Davies, the Mayor of Doncaster, with great interest and as it reports political decisions he has taken to reduce costs in his administration, it is appropriate that I respond on this occasion. As the newly elected Leader of Devon County Council, I gave a commitment that we will keep public spending under tight control whilst ensuring that we deliver the best possible local services.

As a rapid demonstration that I mean what I say, my first action on taking office was to slash the cost of councillors’ allowances, saving £320,000 at a stroke. I have frozen the basic allowance that all councillors receive and cut special responsibility payments, saving more than £80,000 a year. I have reduced my allowance to £35,000 and this is frozen for the next four years. I have already cut the number of councillors on the Council’s Cabinet from 13 to 9.

You will not be surprised that I was interested to read that the Mayor of Doncaster had previously enjoyed a salary of £73,000 and was supported by 63 councillors for a metropolitan borough with a population of just 286,000. The mayor’s total budget for Doncaster is £613 million and his new salary accounts for 0.005% of it.
Devon County Council, by comparison, is the third largest administrative county in the England. The authority delivers over 85% of local government services such as schools, roads, social services to more than 750,000 people and we have just 62 councillors for the whole county. Devon’s budget is £1.2 billion and my allowance accounts for 0.003% of it.

The County Council has a hard-earned national reputation for being a well managed authority. It has a top four-star rating from the public spending watchdog, the Audit Commission, and has brought its budget in on target a record 18 years in a row.

That is all well and good and it is exactly what we should be doing for the tax-payers of Devon but we can and must do better still in the tough times that now lie ahead. I believe that as the elected representatives of the people of Devon, we are entrusted with council taxpayers’ money that they have worked hard to earn. We have a duty to ensure we are providing tax-payers with good value for money and delivering services that meet their needs. As a further quick demonstration that the new County Council administration is already exercising tight control of public spending, we have said there will be no more tax-payers money pumped into the costly Morwellham Quay project.

One of my key promises when I was elected was that I would listen to local people to ensure that Devon County Council is delivering the services that people want and spending money where it achieves best effect. I was in Ilfracombe recently, meeting with local people and their representatives to discuss the priorities for the town. It was the first of a series of community meetings I will be holding around the county and I am looking forward to coming to Mid Devon for similar get-togethers. Yours sincerely,  John Hart
Hello Brian,    Thank you for letting me see a copy of your magazine. I found it a most interesting read. Unfortunately, I know very little about Doncaster, less about its mayor, and nothing about Jeremy Vine. Quite apart from that, it is inappropriate for me to make political comment in public media – I leave that to the politicians. I am happy to say that I am thoroughly in favour of sensible cost-cutting measures. Mid Devon District Council has a good record on such reductions and is again in the midst of seeking further savings in the run-up to its half-year budget review and the process for formulating next year’s budget. We are clearly in for even harder financial times ahead and there is no room for delay in looking at this. If any of your readers would care to let me have suggestions we can look at, I would be pleased to receive them (preferably polite, please!). But, I must emphasise, nothing in my comment should be taken as implying that I would in any way take my inspiration from a representative of the “English Democrats” Party, which has, in my view, a somewhat dubious manifesto, which you can of course easily look up on Google. 

While I am writing, you may be interested in an alternative view on this man, taken from the Financial Times of June 22nd, which is a transcript of an interview he gave on Radio Sheffield and I have copied below (but I don’t have enough space for it. Ed.).          Best wishes,    Gerald Hirsch, M.D.D.C.
If anyone wishes to comment to either Council, please do so direct. Ed.

THE DEVON COMMUNITY DIRECTORY
The Devon Community Directory aims to make it easier to find information about community groups and services provided to the community.  It provides information on local groups, clubs and societies for hobbies, recreation or support.  We have information on local speakers, sports clubs, hobbies, halls for hire, private tutors, performing arts, local history groups, religious groups, charities, parish magazines and much, much more.

There is also information on support groups, residential homes, resources for the disabled, activities for young people and so forth. Commercial organisations are not generally included unless they are educational or provide a particular service, for example, to the elderly.

We always welcome new groups and organisations so if you would like to be added to the Directory please contact me and I will send you a form.  Once on the Directory, we’ll contact you each year to check the information is correct.

The Directory can be found at – www.devonline.gov.uk/community  For a form or any other help please contact:  Rachel Moffitt, Community Information Assistant, The Reference Library, Exeter Central Library, Castle Street, Exeter, EX4 3PQ,   rachel.moffitt@devon.gov.uk    or   01392 384229.

The one that got away will turn up another day.

FRIENDS OF COLDHARBOUR MILL
…. would like to invite you to our VICTORIAN  EVENING:  “Come into the Parlour”, with Jan, George and Richard - an evening of Victorian poetry and prose, plus a little light music with Gordon, on Saturday 7th  November  – 7 for 7.30pm - Uffculme Village Hall. Pay on the door - £5 - includes supper & non-alcoholic beverages in the interval (you may bring your own alcoholic drinks).  Coffee Morning with Bring and Buy - in the Old Stables at the Mill - Saturday 5th December 10am – 12 noon.  New Year Bank Holiday STEAM-UP! Thursday 31st  December – Friday 1st  January (2010) 

The Gill Box Restaurant at Coldharbour Mill is offering Senior Citizens' Christmas Lunches on Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays in December.  Menu now available for individuals and groups.  For more information or to book, visit the Restaurant at the Mill or phone: 01884 840066 or 0800 3893859

                                                                           Susan Wasfi
Angels fly upwards because they are homesick.

ST MARY’S CHURCH.

It feels strange to be writing our contribution to the Village magazine in bright autumn sunshine, knowing this issue will cover Christmas! It may only come ‘but once a year,’ however, it seems to come round very quickly indeed! We celebrated Harvest just a few weeks ago and the church was packed out, something that seems to be happening more and more often at St Mary’s. Of course I am thrilled that so many in our village are drawn to the church to worship, but it does mean we need to be practical as Christmas approaches.
One slight change to our Christmas services you will see, is that our children’s service on Christmas Eve is now a ‘twice over event’! Last year we almost had to turn people away and the fire hazard with children and lighted candles, packed in like sardines made a few of us hold our breath! So this year we shall have two ‘Crib and Christingle’ services on Christmas Eve, identical in style and content but lots more room  for all and safer all round! 
So here’s what’s happening at St Mary’s in the run up to and including Christmas: On Monday, November 2nd, 7.30pm, ‘A Time to Remember’, a service for those who have lost a loved one and would like to remember them in the church.  On Saturday, 7th November, the ‘Willand’s got Talent’ evening of home grown entertainment for all the family in the Village Hall at 7.30pm.
On Sunday 8th November, Remembrance Sunday, our ‘Act of Remembrance’ will take place at the war memorial in the church yard at 11am prompt, followed by a service of worship in church. All are welcome. On Sunday 6th of December, we have ‘Village Carols’ in the Village Hall at 6.30pm and on 13th, our ‘Carols by Candlelight’ in the church at 7.00pm. These and more dates/times are within the Willand diary page. 

Someone once said ‘take the Christ out of Christmas and all you are left with is M&S!’ Why not come along to one of our Christmas services, a warm welcome awaits you.                                                                        Rev. Anna x
CHILDREN IN NEED
£846.01 has been raised for the Children in Need Appeal by the Willand Sunday Car Boot since Easter. We hope you enjoyed it because we are planning to start again in 2010.

 

Further fund raising for the same Appeal takes place on Friday November 13th, when Roger Colome entertains in the Willand Restaurant. His last visit was very popular so book now to be sure of a place. All profits go to Children in Need, both then and the following week, Friday November 20th, when Willand Service Station goes donation crazy. The staff from all departments will be in Fancy Dress so why not sponsor them? There will be a huge draw with some good quality prizes, including Meat Vouchers, bottles of booze and lots of cakes and delicacies for you to win or purchase. Hope to see you there.
                                                       Sandra and Staff, Willand Service Station
WILLAND HISTORY GROUP - Willand in 1939
September witnessed the 70th anniversary of the start of the Second World War.  It is interesting to examine what Willand was like around that time and consider what the immediate effects of the war were.  The population in 1939 would have been around 600 (566 in the 1931 census).  The housing estate, Fir Close, was built in 1936 and before that there was Park Street (1928) but apart from that, the character of the parish was still largely rural. There were a number of large houses that were then the private residences of people such as Mrs Tracey (widow of Dr Tracey) at The Gables, Mrs E.J. Wenham at Harpitt, Leonard Vickery at The Laurels, Major Frank Macdonald Lane at ‘The Cottage’ (Pitfield), Major William Snell at Townlands (now Townlands estate) and Mrs Chichester at Verbeer.  Agriculture was still an important occupation, some of Willand’s farmers being Reg Rowe (The Elms), William Broom (Burn Rew) and Charles Baker (Redgate).  One dairy farmer (and also butcher), Tom Sanders of Elm View, won second prize at the Tiverton Agricultural Show in late July 1939, in the class for “officially milk recorded cow of any breed owned by a member of the East Devon Milk Recording Society.”  
Willand still had some traditional trades remaining, such as William Clist, the blacksmith at the Halfway House or builder/carpenters like Walter Bradbeer and Albert Chick & Son.  However, for a couple of decades, businesses like Lloyd Maunder and Duchess of Devonshire Dairy had been established next to Tiverton Junction Railway Station, and employed many people in the parish.  Nearby on Station Road was the Railway Hotel run by Leonard Vicary, Mrs Bickham’s shop (later Salter’s Stores), Alf Keen’s Fish and Chip Shop, the Lloyd Maunder butchers shop (where One-Stop now is) and next to that on the corner, a shop run by Frank Bennett; around the corner towards South View was the Weston Biscuits depot.  Up in the village, the Post Office was run by Beatrice Mitcham. In 1939 the Halfway House was under landlord Charles Clifton Ingle and Willand Café (now the ESSO garage) was run by Mrs Maunder. The growth of motor traffic had caused the building of the Culm Vale Filling Station, owned by G. Allen Caws and there was Frank Prizeman the motor mechanic, working on the site of Willand Garage (later Spearings) when it was little more than a galvanized shack.
During the summer of 1939, the population of Willand would have kept a close eye on events in Europe, with the prospect of war hanging over the whole nation.  Otherwise, life continued as normally as possible.  On Saturday 1 July, Willand’s tennis team travelled to Uffculme and won by 5 ‘events’ to 4.  At this time Willand was also running a cricket team.  The Tiverton Gazette on 8th August published the scorecard of a game between Willand and Bampton, played at Willand but won by the visitors by four runs.  Bampton managed 53 runs, but Willand only 49 (Frank Chick top scored with 18 runs and Ron Sanders finished on 5 not out; Charles Vicary and Frank Chick got four Bampton wickets each).  
One of the major events of the summer was Willand Fete on 22 July, which was held to raise monies for the Playing Field Fund, organised by a committee under Albert Chick (Chairman), F.J. Holloway (Hon. Sec.) and O.H. Little (Hon. Tres.). Unfortunately it rained on the day and the event had to be held in the Assembly Room at Tiverton Junction. Despite these alternative arrangements, there was a busy day of activities for adults and children alike, mostly based on indoor games like darts and skittles (Alf Keen won the darts), as well as all the usual stalls and refreshments.
On the sunny morning of Sunday, 3rd September 1939, many people in Willand would have gathered round their radios at 11.15am to hear Prime Minister Neville Chamberlain, announce that Britain was at war with Germany.  Only a couple of weeks later, when minds were undoubtedly still on the outbreak of war, it must have been some relief for villagers to celebrate the wedding between Ivor Mitchell (eldest son of Mr & Mrs W.J. Mitchell of Park Street, Willand) and Winifred Mills (youngest daughter of Mrs Mills and late Mr T.R. Mills of Sunnyside, Willand). After the ceremony, a bouquet of white roses and fern was placed on the grave of the bride’s father Tom Mills, who for many years had been the popular managing director of Duchess of Devonshire Dairy. The reception followed at Sunnyside.
While some activities like football and cricket would soon be curtailed as young men began to get called up into the Armed Forces, the programmes of many parish groups continued unaffected. At the October meeting of the Women’s Institute in the Parish Room, for example, there was a large attendance and there was a talk and demonstration on trussing and boning poultry. It was also around this time the local press announced that Harold Little, son of Mr & Mrs O.H. Little of Willand had resigned a position in the civil service and entered college to study for ministry in Church of England.  
The first Christmas of the war came and went in Willand, and the Tiverton Gazette noted how St Mary’s Church was decorated for Christmas services by Mrs Rowe, Mrs Griffiths, Mrs Baker, Mrs Lane, Miss Venn, Miss Browse, Miss Andrews, Miss Caws. However, during the final months of 1939 the thoughts of many people turned towards the war effort, which increasingly came to affect their lives. There were preparations to receive evacuees from the cities, the introduction of rationing and the implementation of black out restrictions, which required a daily routine of putting up blinds, sheets and other devices to prevent any light being visible at night time.   On New Year’s Eve 1939, the first tragedy of the war struck Willand, an inevitable result perhaps of those black out restrictions. During that evening, a local soldier, Private Harold Cross from Ashill, was walking along the main road not far from the Halfway House with Willand girl, Joyce Jarrett of South View. He was hit from behind by a car driving with the lights correctly restricted to comply with the black out regulations. Sadly Harold Cross died two days later in Tiverton hospital. At the inquest, the verdict of accidental death was returned and the motorist exonerated.  It was a tragic start to 1940, but there would be other dark hours over the next five years for people of Willand, as there would be for the nation as a whole, but in equal measures there would be times of celebration and shared endeavour as the community played their part towards the final victory. 
If this has stirred any memories or you would like to add anything to the above, feel free to let us know.                      James Morrison (01884 250057)
At the going down of the sun – and in the morning, 

we will remember them.
AND FINALLY
With the season of ‘repeat’ films on TV approaching, it’s possible ‘The Bridge over the River Kwai’ will be amongst them. The film is very loosely based on the construction of a wooden railway bridge over the River Kwae Yai, at Tha Makhan, Kanchanaburi, Thailand and the 415km/258 miles of railway it served. Construction of the Burma-Thailand railway began at both ends simultaneously in September 1942 and had previously been estimated to take five years to build. 
The occupying forces at the time used 68,000 British, Australian, Dutch and American prisoners of war and at least another 200,000 ‘Asian labourers’, to build the railway, which included 300 bridges and trestles through jungle-covered mountains and several major rock cuttings. The project was completed in just 17 months, finishing in December 1943. Torture, starvation, cholera and other diseases and a lack of medical facilities created a death toll in that time of 16,000 troops (6540 of them British) and at least another 100,000 labourers. The Death Railway is a very appropriate name.

The JEATH War Museum, at Kanchanaburi “has been constructed not for the maintenance of the hatred among human beings, especially the occupying forces and allied countries, but to warn and teach us the lesson of HOW TERRIBLE WAR IS.    MAY PEACE ALWAYS CONQUER VIOLENCE”.
WILLAND DIARY            
November

Monday         2nd      Culm District Flower Club,                 W.V.H.,       2.00pm
Monday         2nd     ‘A Time to Remember’, St. Mary’s Church,            7.30pm

Tuesday         3rd      Willand Rovers Bingo                         W.V.H.,       7.30pm
Thursday       5th      Methodist Church Coffee Morning,                        10.00am

Thursday       5th      CAMEO – Craft evening, D.I.Y.        W.V.H.,        7.15pm

Saturday        7th      ‘Willand’s got Talent’,                        W.V.H.,        7.30pm

Sunday          8th       Remembrance Sunday Service, St. Mary’s,           10.45am

Wednesday  11th       Willand Garden Club – Xmas Trees  W.V.H.,
Thursday      12th      Over 60’s Club                                    W.V.H.,       2.15pm

Tuesday       17th       Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.,       7.30pm
Friday          20th       Children in Need Day, Willand Service Station

Friday          20th       Cowgirl Twisters                                W.V.H.,

Saturday      21st       Over 60’s Xmas Coffee Morning       W.V.H.,      10.15am 
Saturday      21st       Youth Club Film Matinee in the Youth Club  2.00-4.00pm
Monday       23rd      Over 60’s outing to Dorchester           W.V.H.,        9.00am

Tuesday       24th      Willand Village Hall Christmas Bingo                    7.30pm
Friday          27th       Blood Donors, various times,              W.V.H.

Friday          27th       Willand Primary School Christmas Fair                 6.00pm
Saturday      28th   .   Methodist Church Christmas Fair       W.V.H.,     10.15am
Saturday      28th       Willand History Group Exhibition     W.V.H.,      10.00am
Saturday      28th       Youth Club Christmas Bingo,             W.V.H.        7.30pm
December

Tuesday         1st      Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.,         7.30pm
Thursday       3rd      Methodist Church Coffee Morning,                       10.00am
Thursday       3rd      CAMEO ‘Memorable Christmas Meals’ W.V.H.,   7.15pm
Thursday     3rd  CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE JAN/FEB MAGAZINE 

Sunday          6th     Village Carol Service,                           W.V.H.,       6.30pm    

Tuesday        8th
     Willand Tennis Club Christmas Bingo W.V.H.,
Wed/Thurs 9/10th   Willand Primary School Key Stage 1 Play
Thursday     10th     Over 60’s Club                                      W.V.H.,       2.15pm

Sunday        13th     Willand Village Hall Whist Drive                  1.00 – 6.00pm
Sunday        13th     St. Mary’s Carols by Candlelight.  St Mary’s,           7.00pm

Monday       14th     Over 60’s Xmas Lunch at the Red House. W.V.H. 11.00am

Week Com. 14th      Willand Youth Club Children’s Parties

Tuesday      15th     Willand Rovers Christmas Bingo         W.V.H.,
Thursday    17th      Pre-school Nativity                               W.V.H.,     am

Thursday    24th      St. Mary’s Church,  Crib & Christingle,   4.00pm & 6.30pm

Thursday    24th      St. Mary’s Church, Midnight Communion,             11.30pm
Friday        25th       St. Mary’s Family Worship & Holy Communion   10.15am 
Holes!
